College Council

Contra Costa College

Meeting Minutes

Wednesday, March 10, 2004

2:30 p.m. – AA-135

Present:

Classified:  Barbara Allcox, Joyce Edwards, Barb Ross, Teresina Steffes

Faculty:  Saul Jones, Judy Mays, Leverett Smith, Ron Weston, Barbara Williams

Management:  Helen Carr, Susan Lamb, Jennifer Ounjian-Auque, Mariles Magalong, McKinley   

                          Williams

Students:  Gigi Green, Eun Chul Yoon, Yanin Llamas, Lila Lopez, Katrina Tatterham

Guests:  Philip Andreini, Mike Anker, Carol Barrick, Rafiqul Bhuiyan, Carol Brown, Linda Cherry, Tim Clow, Donna Floyd, Judy Flum, Milen Fong, Gloria Gideon, Verna Gonzales, Robin Harrison, Priscilla Leadon, Peter Lock, Danny Martin, Mickey Mathews, Carlos Murillo, Linda Smith, Jim Taylor, John Wade

Absent:  John Christensen

1.  CALL TO ORDER:  The meeting was called to order at 2:37 p.m. by Council Chair, Susan 

      Lamb.

It was decided in the interest of time of our guests, to move Item 5.c. Budget Report to the top of the agenda.

5.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS:  c) Budget Report - Mariles addressed the room first stating the district's deficit may be up to 12 million dollars.  We now have a deficit of 8.9 million.  She reviewed the 2004-05 Budget Recap handout from the district dated February 25, 2004.  Judy Flum asked if the district has taken into consideration, with the deficit, all of the students we should be getting from the CSU and UC systems.  Mariles replied that since the fees will be raised and we generally lose enrollment when fees are raised, those students from the CSU and UC systems will offset the loss in enrollment.  Helen said she recently met with representatives from CSU Hayward and they said they never get a lot of freshmen.  Judy Mays asked when the fee increase is effective, as we have been receiving conflicting dates.  As Mariles progressed down the list of increased costs, Barb Ross asked why we are not expected to receive equalization costs this year.  Mariles replied there is a proposal at the State to suspend equalization across the board.  Mariles concluded the review of the budget recap correcting the total that is now $8,881,000.  Robin Harrison asked what advantages do Propositions 57 and 58 give us.  Mariles replied that our deficit would have been far worse without the propositions.  Mike Anker said the numbers listed in this budget recap do not accurately reflect deficits and should be called something else.  He gave the example of putting one million dollars toward the retirees' benefits.  Mike continued to state that the equalization costs would not automatically disappear as that takes a two-thirds majority vote in the legislature.  Mike reported that the faculty is pursuing a growth strategy to offset the deficit.  Helen stated that the retirees' benefits deficit is continuing to grow and is already at a $186 million dollar deficit. Ron Weston asked about growth monies.  We didn't get any growth monies last year.  From last year we owe $519,000.  Mariles said we will use our PFE and extra monies we have left over to pay this debt from last year.  Mariles went over the list of restricted expenditures such as travel, overtime, etc.  Judy Mays asked when the budget will be finalized.  

Helen made her budget presentation with the aid of transparencies.  Last year (2003-04), CCC had to pay the district $890,011.  We were able to accomplish that with the elimination of four management positions, six classified positions and monies from the operating budget.  This year our share of district deficit (8.9 million) is $1,780,000.  Helen showed a transparency listing all of the salaries and benefits of full-time faculty, classified and managers, supervisors, and confidentials at CCC that totals $18,323,716.84.  If we were to cut positions in order to reach our share of the deficit, $1,780,000, that would equal 11 faculty positions, 3 managers/supervisor/confidential positions, and 7.5 classified positions.  Helen elaborated that the faculty at CCC would most likely not be eliminated since we have scrutinized our programs with the program review process and there are no programs to be eliminated.  If there was a program to be eliminated, the faculty member would be able to bump within the district.  Ron Weston asked about the faculty retirements and how that would impact the deficit.  Helen was not able to address the retirements as the names are not available for public consumption yet.  Susan asked when we will know the final number and Helen replied that she did not know.  Ron Weston asked about unemployment rates if there are lay offs and Helen said she would mention that next week at Chancellor's Cabinet.  

A five-minute recess was taken.  The College Council meeting began at 3:30 p.m.  

4.  APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM FEBRUARY 11, 2004 - Katrina Tattenham said her name needed to be added to the guests and Lila Lopez' name needed to be corrected from Lila Melera.  Also on page 2, it was Yanin Llamas, not Lila, who expressed the same commentary about "placing benches on campus were they are most likely to be used and seen."  With those corrections, the minutes were approved.  

5.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS:  a) Vision Statement - Tim thanked everyone on the research and planning committee for doing an outstanding job at the board meeting on February 25th.  There were compliments abound.  Tim thanked everyone for serving on the vision statement sub-committee (Carol Barrick, John Christensen, Nick Dimitri, Gigi Green, Saul Jones, Susan Lamb, Lila Lopez, Dolores Mendicino, Barb Ross, Leverett Smith, and Anthony Taylor).  Tim thanked the students for giving up their time to help serve on this committee.  Leverett presented an overhead of the proposed vision statement.  There was some discussion as to the tense of the statement and over use of the word "community."  The last statement in the statement was changed to include our students and the word "community" was removed twice in the second paragraph.  The amended version will be sent out to the College Council members and brought back to the next meeting, April 21, 2004, for a consensus vote.  

Susan Lamb had to leave.  Saul Jones presided over the remainder of the meeting.  

b) Memorial Benches - Linda Cherry said the Gretchen recycled plastic benches are compatible with the benches that are already on campus.  They are available at $3,000.  If the donor does not have a preferred location, they will be placed along the creek side with the assistance of the biology department so no plants or shrubs are ruined in the process.  Linda will send out the information to everyone.  

d) Revision to Key Policy - Jennifer Ounjian-Auque reported the managers would like this policy to include the police and be a part of a bigger check-off list for when employees leave employment at the campus.  If the key cannot be obtained from the employee, the dean will contact the police.  The police will be responsible for obtaining the key as the key is State property.  Leverett questioned the policy in regards to part-time faculty.  He said it is difficult to have part-time faculty turn in keys at the end of their semester when they may only teach one semester a year and then have to re-issue them every year.  Mariles will look into what other campuses do with their keys in regards to part-time faculty.  Judy Mays suggested having two policies - one for full-time faculty and one for part-time faculty.  It was suggested we table this topic for one month.  e) Proposed Marketing Priorities - Linda addressed the proposed draft for employees and others soliciting marketing resources.  Linda reviewed the criteria that would be used for evaluating and prioritizing the requests.  Barbara Williams asked how the form would work for VATEA funded requests.  Linda replied that anyone requesting marketing resources would have to complete the form and list their budget.  The budget is part of the criteria that is used for prioritizing the requests.  

6.  NEW BUSINESS - a) Proposal for Dean's List - Judy Mays reported this proposal originated from Student Services.  They are suggesting full-time students carrying a 3.0 G.P.A. or above in 12 more units of graded courses be placed on the dean's list and part-time students carrying a 3.0 G.P.A. or above enrolled in 6.0 to 11.9 graded units a semester be placed on the dean's list.  Tim asked if this would show on the student's transcript and Judy replied that this would take some work with the district office.  Ron asked for clarification if the 12 units for part-time students are cumulative at this college.  Judy said it they would make the clarification about students being enrolled consecutively within the Contra Costa Community College District.  With that clarification, a vote was taken by each constituency group.  It was a unanimous decision of agreement to approve the proposal.  b) Revision of Budget Committee Charge - Mariles explained the current charge of the budget committee which is allocate any increases in the budget but since there are no increases, the charge needs to be expanded to include the discussion and dissemination of other budget information as appropriate.  The budget committee has stopped meeting and the issue came up at President's Cabinet.  Helen clarified the budget committee would not be able to be involved in all of the budget decisions taking place currently but they would be able to monitor how divisions are spending their monies.  Judy Mays asked for something in writing.  Saul said he will bring something back to the College Council at next month's meeting.  

7.  Other - a) Keeping the Beat Awards - Helen distributed the Keeping the Beat Awards Booklets since we had several remaining from November.  

8.  Announcements - Jennifer announced the ASU trip to Sacramento on Monday, March 15, 2004.  Six staff and faculty members have made plans to attend with the students.  The chancellor has also said he will be going to the march on Monday.  

Barb announced the Women's History Celebration Program on Saturday, March 13th at 3:00 p.m. in the Knox Center; the Women's Basketball Team State Championship game on Friday, March 12th at 1:00 p.m. at UC San Diego and the Wedding Singer Blues on March 19th at 8:00 p.m. in the Knox Center.  

Judy announced the Kennedy-King Scholarship deadline has been extended to next Friday.  She also announced the AASA event on Sunday, March 21st at Golden Gate Fields.  

Gigi Green announced the Sweet James Band on March 11th from 12:30 to 1:30 p.m. in the Fireside Room.  The Fireside Room will be set up to have the ambiance of a café.  

Linda Cherry announced they are still accepting application for Hall of Fame inductions.  

Judy announced Student Services is still accepting nominations for the recent graduate and distinguished alumni.  

9.  NEXT MEETING - Since Wednesday, April 14th is during Spring break, it was decided to change the next meeting to Wednesday, April 21, 2004.

10.  ADJOURNMENT - The meeting was adjourned by Saul Jones at 4:33 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President

